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harvesting crustaceans while further 
structural modifications are required to 
improve the efficiency e.  Further, traps can 
be operated with bait to attract more species 
into the traps.  The live harvested fishes from 
the trap can be maintained in dedicated cage 
for further nourishment and can be sold later 
based on market demand.  This will provide 
an extra income for the fish farmer and 
improve their livelihood.  
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illnet fishing is a very popular fishing 
method owing to its simplicity in design, 

ease of handling, less fuel consumption and 
low cost. The Tharuvaikulam fishing village 
by its switch over of fishing method from 
trawling to gillnetting is unique from other 
fishing villages of Tamil Nadu coast. A study 
was conducted along Tharuvaikulam coast 
on the catch composition and quantification 
of bycatch and discards of different types of 
gillnets operating in this area during June 
2015 to July 2016. There were seven types 
of gillnets based on the targeted fishery and 
they are categorized according to the depth 
of operation. They are, large mesh drift 
gillnet (paru valai), full beak net (mural valai), 
half beak net (katta mural valai), flyingfish net 
(parava valai) are drift nets, crab net (nandu 
valai), ray net (thirukkai valai) and 
cephalopod net (kanava valai) are bottom set 

nets, and cephalopod net is a trammel net. 
The study revealed that 94 to 99% of catch in 
drift gillnet operated along the coast 
composed of targeted species while bycatch 
and discards was very insignificant. Among 
the different gillnets, flying fish net was the 
best in catching targeted fishery without any 
discard. Whereas, catch composition of 
bottom set gillnet revealed considerable 
amount of bycatch and discards. Mean 
quantity of target catch, bycatch and discard 
in different bottom set gillnets were 44.9, 
32.0 & 23.1% in crab net; 67.4, 4.1 & 28.5% 
in ray net;  13.5, 58.6 & 27.9% in cephalopod 
net respectively. Cephalopod nets had the 
maximum bycatch (58.6%) while ray gillnets 
had the maximum discards (28.5%).  Among 
the gillnets operated along Tharuvaikulam 
coast, drift gillnets were better than bottom 
set gillnets and trammel nets in harvesting 
the target catch with less bycatch and 
discards.  
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ishes are physically damaged by 
hooking/handling. Handling time and 

physical injury/stress influence survival of 
hooked fish in recreational fishing. ‘J’ hooks 
are reported to show deep hooking whereas 
circle hooks show lip or jaw hooking. In the 
present communication, we tried to study 
hooking pattern, extent of bleeding and 
survival of Genetically Improved Farmed 
Tilapia (GIFT) caught by ‘J’ hooks and circle 

G 

F 



                   11th IFAF, November 21-24, 2017, Book of Abstracts 

 
Page | 116  

Asian Fisheries Society Indian Branch |ICAR- Central Institute of Fisheries Technology 

hooks. Experiments were conducted at two 
aqua tourism sites in Narakal, Kerala with ‘J’ 
hook (No. 19) and circle hook (No.12) using 
shrimp as bait. Hooking location and 
presence and extent of bleeding were 
recorded soon after hooking and immediately 
the fishes were tagged and released to 
floating cages of 1x0.6x0.6 m.  Incidence of 
mortality was observed for 72 h. In the case 
of circle hook, maximum fishes were hooked 
at upper lip (56.25%), followed by buccal 
cavity (31.25%) and lower lip (12.5%).  In ‘J’ 
hook, incidence of buccal cavity hooking 
(56.25%) was predominant followed by upper 
lip (43.75%) and lower lip hooking (6.25%). 
Contrary to most reports, no deep hooking 
was observed in either ‘J’ or circle hooks and 
consequently, the extent of bleeding at the 
hooking point was also very minimal. In 
fishes caught by ‘J’ hook, 57.14% did not 
have bleeding while 17.85% had slight 
bleeding, moderate bleeding in 14.28% and 
severe bleeding in 10.71%. In fishes caught 
by the circle hook, values were 54.54, 36.36 
and 9.09 % respectively for no bleeding, 
slight bleeding, and moderate bleeding. In 
circle hook, no severe bleeding was recorded 
in any of the fishes caught. No fish mortality 
was recorded within 72 h of post-release. 
Low physical injury coupled with less 
handling time and sturdy nature of fish could 
be the reasons for no mortality and the very 
small mouth opening of tilapia would have 
prevented deep hooking. This study is 
preliminary and more studies using different 
types of fishes needs to be undertaken for 
substantiating the results. 
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ill net is one of the most common and a 
very selective fishing gear used all 

around the world. A wide range of designs 
with different hanging ratios are often used in 
the fishery. The present study compared the 
effect of different hanging ratios of drift 
gillnets on catch rates, size composition and 
catch per unit effort (CPUE). Maximum girth 
of fish caught was compared to lumen area 
of the mesh with reference to different 
hanging ratios. The experiments were 
conducted with three drift gillnets of 140 mm 
mesh size made of polyamide 210x9x3 
rigged at three hanging ratios, E= 0.4, 0.5 
and 0.6 respectively. Experiments were 
conducted onboard FV Sagar Harita at 40-60 
m depth off Cochin during September 2016 
to February 2017. The major species caught 
were Scomberomorus commerson, 
Sphyraena jello, Caranx sp., Rastralliger 
kanagurta, Parasromateus niger and 
Istiophorus platypterus. Maximum catch was 
recorded in nets rigged at 0.5 (53.16%) 
followed by 0.4 (23.56%) and 0.6 (23.26%) 
hanging ratio. Among different modes of 
capture, wedging & entangling (37.26%) and 
wedging (29.61%) contributed the most to 
the catch. Maximum girth of three species, R. 
kanagurta, P. niger and S. commerson were 
compared with mesh lumen area. The 
maximum girth at which P. niger was caught 
decreased with increase in hanging ratio and 
the trend was reverse for S. commerson. The 
relationship was different in case of R. 
kanagurta, where the maximum girth 
decreased initially from 0.4 to 0.5 and then 
increased at 0.6 hanging ratio. Comparing 
mesh lumen area with maximum girth could 
be a novel concept for determining optimum 
size of fishes as per minimum legal 
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